SOCIAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
13th June, 2001

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
11.12 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Pennington - in the Chair

Councillors Carson, Heywood, J. Holt, Leaston, Memory and Upton
Mrs. Dixon, Mr. Dugmore, Mr. Nathan and Mr. Wilson

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Clague and Mr. Wheelton.

2.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 9th May, 2001, were approved as a correct record and arising from Minute 87 (Overview of the Work of the Sports Development Team) (a) Members asked for clarification to be given at a future meeting on the point at which it was considered to be uneconomical to provide coaching for children playing cricket and (a) a Member reiterated an opinion expressed at the meeting on 14th March, 2001 that:

· Although managers of Recreation Centres had not met income targets this was attributable not to poor performance but to the targets being unrealistically high.

· As the Cabinet's decision to establish a Leisure Trust was based upon these figures the decision was flawed.

· The Recreation Centres were still showing a large increase in attendances.


AGREED:
THAT the Director of Corporate Services arrange for the abovementioned opinion to be communicated to the Cabinet.

3.
BEST VALUE PANELS
A joint report of the Chief Executive and the Director of Corporate Services was submitted indicating (a) that Councillors Eglin and Fernandez had left, and Councillor Heywood had joined, the Committee, (b) that, later this year, a review would be undertaken of the difficulties which had prevented faith representatives from attending the Committee as well as the request from the National Union of Teachers for representation upon the Committee, (c) the impact of the changed membership upon the Specialist Panels for Year 1 Best Value Reviews and (d) that, during 20001/02, the 

Committee would become responsible for Best Value Reviews of Support for People with Disabilities at Home and Services to Youth.

AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted and that the existing Review Panels take on responsibility for the additional reviews as indicated below and with the following memberships:

Best Value Review Panel for Support for Older People at Home/Support for People

with Disabilities at Home


Councillor Carson.


Councillor Clague.


Councillor Hulmes.


Mrs. Brierley (Co-opted).


Mrs. Dixon.


Mr. Nathan.


Mr. Wheelton.


Best Value Review Panel for Fair Funding/Services to School/Services to Youth

Councillor Clague.


Councillor Leaston.


Councillor Memory.


Councillor Pennington.


Councillor Upton.


Mr. Dugmore.



(2) THAT updates on the activities of Best Value Review Panels be submitted to this Committee on a quarterly basis.

4.
CONDITION OF SCHOOL BUILDINGS
The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report on the condition of school building stock in Salford which indicated (a) the state of school buildings which demonstrated a maintenance backlog amounting to £107M, (b) the ways in which the LEA was trying to reduce this backlog by acquiring funding and undertaking a number of closures, (c) the targets which had been set in the post-OFSTED Action Plan and in the Directorate's Service Plan with regard to school buildings, (d) the extent to which the Directorate had met these targets, (e) that an Asset Management Plan was to be undertaken of all schools and would cover key elements of condition, suitability and sufficiency and (f) if the LEA was successful in achieving a "satisfactory" rating it was likely that funding would become available which would reflect more accurately the needs of the area.

In response to questions from Members the Director of Education and Leisure:

· Outlined the complex process involved in school closures and explained that a decision had not yet been made on the uses which might be made of the buildings at Silverdale Primary School should the proposed closure proceed.

· Confirmed that, with a view to minimising costs, broken windows were replaced by toughened UPVC plastic.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

5.
WORKPLAN FOR THE SOCIAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
Members considered (a) a workplan setting out the issues which were scheduled to be presented to the Committee over the next four months and (b) details of the issues which had yet to be incorporated into the programme.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the workplan and details be noted.



(2) THAT the frequency of reports on Best Value Performance Indicators be increased to four times per year.



(3) THAT a report by the District Audit on school budgets and the annual report of the Standing Advisory Council on Religious Education be added to the list of reports to be considered by the September meeting.

6.
COMMUNITY AND SOCIAL SERVICES DIRECTORATE: REVIEW OF SERVICE PLAN
The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report, amended at the meeting to take account of information made available from the Health Authority, setting out (a) the organisational priorities of her Directorate for 2000/01, (b) the actions which it was proposed to undertake to fulfil these priorities and (c) the actions undertaken and results achieved.  In presenting the report the Director drew attention to the demanding targets set by H.M. Government as well as the complexity of the actions and the number of areas in which the Directorate was involved.

A Member expressed concern that the move towards a direct payment scheme for persons aged over 60 did not take account of those who did not have a bank account. The Director explained that this process was part of H.M. Government's initiative to increase individual choice and indicated that, as not all individuals welcomed the greater responsibility, it was not compulsory.  The Directorate was, however, being proactive in giving people information and support if they did wish to use Direct Payments.

Members noted (i) the steady increase in support offered to promote independence of adults who had been assessed as in need for such assistance, (ii) that the levels of respite and day care provided in Salford were above average, (iii) that difficulties were arising at a national level because the undertaking of carers assessments of need was raising expectations which might be difficult to fulfil, (iv) the Mental Health Service, which was to contribute to the survey of persons with mental health problems from minority ethnic groups, would be asked to take early action, (v) the problems arising at national level where low funding for residential accommodation for older people was having a destabilising effect on the market, (vi) the practical manner in which the Directorate demonstrated its commitment to implementing the strategic development proposals by exceeding the target for reducing the number of staff and (vii) that a range of actions had been undertaken and additional ones were planned to deal with the high numbers of children referred to the local authority.

Concern was expressed that whilst there had been a reduction in death from heart disease/strokes a similar success had not been achieved in reducing the level of smoking.  It was considered that the Council did not set a good example by allowing smoking in parts of its premises.

AGREED:
THAT the report be noted and that the concern of the Committee that allowing smoking in parts of Council owned premises undermines efforts to improve the health of the community be drawn to the attention of the Director of Personnel Services.

7.
COMMUNITY CARE ARRANGEMENTS - RESIDENTIAL AND NURSING CARE

The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report indicating that local authorities had (a) become responsible for arranging and funding residential and nursing care placements in the independent sector and (b) been encouraged to review directly-provided services so as to ensure that they met need and were cost-effective.

Accordingly, the report contained statistics indicating (i) the rapid growth in residential and nursing care placements in the independent sector, (ii) the cost of such placements and the sources from which funding was acquired, (iii) that there was, potentially, insufficient funds available to cover the cost of placements and (iv) in line with the strategy for provide cost-effective services the number of in-house placements had been reduced and low dependency users of domiciliary services - such as shopping and cleaning - had been transferred to other contracts so as to accommodate other, more high dependence, service users.

The report concluded by setting out details of actions which were to be taken to reduce the demand for long-term residential/nursing care and for extended stays in hospital and indicated that the outcome of such actions would be evaluated.

AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

8.
COMMUNITY AND SOCIAL SERVICES DIRECTORATE - STAFF DEVELOPMENT
The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report reviewing the development of staff in her Directorate in the municipal year 2000/01 and making recommendations for the forthcoming year.

The report (a) contained details of strategies which had been developed in response to various Central and Local Government initiatives as well as those developed subsequently and set out their implications for the Directorate, (b) provided an analysis of training needs which outlined the staff development strategy which would enable the Directorate to meet its service objectives over the next three years and (c) outlined the objectives, priorities and targets for training over the municipal year 2001/02 as well as the estimated costs.

In response to questions from the Committee the Director (i) confirmed that, in some cases, staff promotion was dependent upon completion of training courses and (ii) gave brief details of ways of promoting training for groups in the private sector.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

9.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

AGREED:
THAT, under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the ground that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in paragraph 6 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act.

10.
ROTA VISITS TO CHILDREN'S RESIDENTIAL UNITS

The Director of Community and Social Services submitted details of (a) rota visits to Children's Residential Units which Members and officers had carried out in the period January to March, 2001, and (b) action taken as a result.

In considering the report Members noted the need to examine in detail reports on rota inspections and considered that this could best be achieved by establishing a panel to undertake such works and to submit a summary of visits to this Committee.

AGREED:
THAT the report be noted and that the Director of Corporate Services write to Members to determine their interest in taking part in a panel to examine reports on rota inspections.

http://comcapps01.salford.gov.uk/WebDB30/docs/FOLDER/SDM/CMS/SSCR/SSCR110701E.DOC

